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Overview and Scrutiny
 Annual Report 2010
PREFACE

From Councillor Aldridge as Chairman of the Scrutiny Board

Members will be aware that bi-monthly Council meetings now receive regular reports of the current work being done by the Policy and Scrutiny Committees.  The Annual Scrutiny Report has therefore been kept relatively brief and provides only a high-level look at what the Committees have been doing in the first year of this Council.

The transition from the Policy Development Groups to provide a more robust challenge to decision making using the Policy &Scrutiny Committees over the last eighteen months has been completed successfully. Recently the Council’s scrutiny arrangements were assessed as “Highly Commended” by the Centre for Public Scrutiny. However, if the process is to be truly successful there is room for further improvement. There remains the need to provide greater transparency in the committee process and to promote public awareness and involvement in what we do. The Petitions Policy being discussed today is an indication of the direction of travel and will form a significant element of the Council’s scrutiny policy.

For all members the increased emphasis on Scrutiny will require that member development is geared to enable them to meet the greater demands on their time and commitment.

I commend the Report to the Council.

THE SCRUTINY BOARD

The Board has responsibility for the direction and management of the Council’s overview and scrutiny functions and has monitored the progress of scrutiny.  During the year, under the Chairmanship of Councillor Kay Twitchen, the Board approved the wording for a Witness Guide to be provided to everyone attending to give evidence at a meeting.  Work continues to update and improve the guide to Scrutiny arrangements and take account of recent changes to statutory requirements.  The Board initiated a fruitful first meeting with Scrutiny Members from across Essex and is looking to continue these meetings to identify best practice throughout the County.

The Board has just received a further draft of an internal audit report initiated before the County elections in June this year.  The report provides the Board with a number of recommendations that would assist in making the process of scrutiny more effective.  However, the report does indicate the improvements that have been made and is supportive of many of the underlying changes to scrutiny arrangements that have been implemented.  The conclusions from the report will be used to update the Scrutiny Towards Excellence - Action Plan which the Board will use to drive forward improvements in the overall scrutiny arrangements.

The Board has reviewed the pilot for the Essex Youth Scrutiny Committee and considered how it might function in the future.

CENTRAL SERVICES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Before the amalgamation of the Central Services Policy and Scrutiny Committee with the Executive Scrutiny Committee, it conducted a number of reviews during 2009 and early 2010.

The Committee conducted a review into the modernisation of the Essex Registration Service and relocation of the headquarters to Brentwood, producing a report with two recommendations.

In July, a joint committee was convened which contained Members from the Safer and Stronger Communities, Economic Development and Environment and Central Services Policy &Scrutiny Committees to consider the Council’s response to the Flood and Water Management Bill consultation.  The joint Committee took evidence from a number of witnesses, including the Environment Agency and the Essex Planning Officers Group, and made 14 recommendations to the Cabinet Member.

The Committee undertook work into the performance scorecard referrals made to it around public satisfaction with the Council, the percentage of people who feel they can influence decisions and the return from capital receipts.

A report was produced from the review of the return from capital receipts, and task and finish groups were to be convened to consider the other public engagement and satisfaction topics.

In January, the Committee carried out a review of the Essex Strategy Refresh consultation process, taking evidence from the Essex Safeguarding Adults Board, South East Essex PCT and the Audit Commission, with the final report containing eight 8 recommendations to the Essex Partnership Forum in order to improve both the strategy and future refreshes.

Information Services attended two meetings in order to advise the Committee about the arrangements for moving the service provision back in-house after the termination of the BT contract.  Further work was due to be conducted by the Committee into this topic, although this will be picked up by the Executive Scrutiny Committee as part of its future work programme.

In 2008 the Council commenced a working for Essex partnership with Capita Resourcing to provide recruitment services.  A Task and Finish Group was convened in late 2009, and took evidence from 15 witnesses over four meetings.  The final report was discussed with Cabinet Members in May.

CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee has had two major pieces of work in the last year.

The first was looking at safeguarding arrangements for children, in the light of adverse reports from the regulatory authorities.  This involved interviews with a large number of witnesses and a number of recommendations were made.  The Committee has subsequently monitored progress and has set up a small working group to complete this work.

The other main issue has been discussing the management and structural changes in the SCF Directorate and clarifying the priorities of the Directorate over the next 12 to 24 months.  We have been impressed by the vision of the new leadership and look forward to working with the Cabinet Member and senior staff as a critical friend.

The Committee also undertook some visits to Community (Children’s) Homes and meeting staff and children face to face.  Members found this to be a very positive exercise and will continue this arrangement with annual visits.

Through necessity, much of the Committee’s work in the past year has been reactive.  In April it concentrated on looking forward and is now preparing a Forward Look of major topics which Committee Members themselves wish to discuss.  The first issue to be looked at in detail will be educational attainments of looked after children and how these might be improved.

Finally, the Committee was delighted to nominate some of its Members to act in a mentoring role for the Youth Scrutiny Committee, whose members produced an excellent report on anti-bullying measures, which was reported to Council and which has been circulated widely.  It is a valuable example of how young people can contribute to the overall wellbeing of our County.

COMMUNITY WELLBEING AND OLDER PEOPLE POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Adult Safeguarding has been a theme throughout the year, with the annual report from the Essex Safeguarding Adults Board received by the Committee.  Additionally, quarterly reports from the Adult Safeguards Unit were received and scrutinised.  The Committee has also received the annual reports of the South Essex and North Essex Partnership NHS Trusts and invited the Trusts to report back on identified issues.

Self Directed Support, Assisted Technology (Telecare), employment opportunities for people with learning disabilities, the quality and commissioning of care, and Member visits to adult residential care homes were amongst the other issues that have been considered by the Committee in the last year.

As with the Children and Young People P&SC, a proportion of the work of the Committee is reactive; for example the Committee produced a response to the Government Green Paper Shaping the Future of Care Together.

A number of Task and Finish groups have been established by the Committee in the last year.  The Task and Finish groups considered the following:

· The Learning Revolution

· Complaints and Representations

· Absence Management

· The SAFE Project

· Delayed Discharges (joint with HOSC)

The Committee endorsed the final report from the Learning Revolution Task and Finish Group in April 2010.  The recommendation for a new process in terms of representations from Members suggested by the Complaints and Representations Task and Finish Group will be heard by the Committee on 10 June.  The Absence Management Task and Finish Group has gathered evidence on the reasons behind absences within the AH&CW Directorate.  It is anticipated that this group will report back to the July meeting of CWOP with recommendations for improvement.  The SAFE Project Review has, to date, only had one meeting.  Finally, the Delayed Discharges Task and Finish Group has met twice and has established links with the PCTs to receive evidence of good and bad practice in terms of NHS delays and their associated causes.  The Trust with the greatest number of delays has appeared before the Group to give evidence regarding the reasons behind the delays.

The Committee has also undertaken two site visits.  The first was to Catalyst House, together with a tour of the Smart Bungalow in order to learn more about the use of Telecare equipment and to see the benefits new technology can bring.  The second was to extra-care sheltered housing developments in Ely and Soham.  With similar new schemes about to come on-stream in Witham and Basildon this provided Members with the opportunity to witness first-hand the environment and care provided to older people in extra-care accommodation.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Over the past year the Committee has conducted reviews on the following topics and, in a majority of cases, has made recommendations to the relevant Cabinet Members:

1. Corporate Scorecard: per capita CO2 emissions in the Local Authority area, and Environment Strategy ECC284a Ecological Footprint
2. Corporate Scorecard: ‘Percentage of traders who sell age restricted products to young people’ (Indicator Ref L131)
3. Flooding and Water Management Bill Consultation (this review was undertaken in conjunction with other Committees)
4. Shoreline Management Plan 

5. Government Consultation on the National Policy Statement for new nuclear build and the inclusion of Bradwell as a potential site 
6. Essex Rural Commission
7. Essex Legacy from the 2012 Olympic Games and Paralympic Games
8. Bus Telematics
Consideration of these topics has ranged from in-depth scrutiny of a topic over several months to situations where the full Committee has examined the Council’s proposed response to formal Government consultation at a formal meeting with witnesses in attendance.   In the Committee’s second year of activity we believe that we have continued to add value to the way that scrutiny is evolving in Essex, and the variety of topics we have tackled has enabled us to experiment with different approaches designed to enable us to make a positive contribution to the way that the Council addresses those issues.

Aside from the above reviews and any monitoring that may occur as the result of our recommendations, we have a number of projects that we are taking forward, including the use of inert waste for recreational development; the Essex Legacy from 2012 Olympic Games and Paralympic Games; and the Council’s relationship with statutory undertakers in the way works are undertaken in the highway.
We also have a longer term review underway on the ‘Generation of Energy’.  This is a large complex review that is providing us with an opportunity to be more creative in the processes that we choose to tackle the gathering and consideration of evidence.  We have concentrated on obtaining evidence from external witness who are directly involved in the power industry, and visited sites to learn first hand how wind and nuclear power are generated.  Ultimately we will take a holistic approach to the way that we consider our findings and conclusions in anticipation of reaching some recommendations that will enable the Council to perform a positive role in the way that energy generation issues are tackled in Essex in the future.

EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee have considered the financial reviews at each quarter stage of the financial year, and the provisional outturn report at the year end. 

In keeping with the Committee’s terms of reference a new feedback mechanism was introduced to enable scrutiny of overall performance against the corporate plan of all referrals to Policy and Scrutiny Committees made against the performance scorecard targets.  This feedback report is presented on a quarterly basis and allows the Committee to take an overview of the referrals and action taken by the Policy and Scrutiny Committees in response to the issues raised.

There have been six call-ins over the last year:

· Two call-ins related to Banking on Essex decisions

· One call-in related to the decision to establish an Essex County Council office in Jiangsu province, China

· One call-in related to the transformation of secondary schooling in Colchester

· One call-in of the decision to approve the biowaste and transfer site acquisition budget

· One call-in of the decision to appoint a School Governor

One of the call-ins was resolved at the informal stage.

The Committee is currently undertaking a major scrutiny review into the Transformation Programme and has received presentations from the Cabinet Member for Finance and the Transformation Programme and Keir Lynch, Director of People and Transformation, that provided the Committee with an understanding of the overall vision for the programme and the methodology for its delivery.

The Committee is due to receive further information about the future of shared services and customer interface arrangements at the next meeting on 29 June, with Andy Fairchild, Director for Customer Service and Graham Tombs, Executive Director for Commercial Services, due to give presentations.

The Committee will also take forward the work of the Central Services Policy and Scrutiny Committee. 

HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

During the year the Committee has worked on updating its practices and procedures, to ensure that it concentrates on fulfilling a strategic role.  Increasingly, local Health Service variations will be passed to Area Forums for consideration and comment.  However, the Committee acknowledges that some local events do have countywide significance and in the last year it has held useful and constructive discussions with the senior executive and non executive managers of two Essex hospitals following critical reports from either the Care Quality Commission or from Monitor. 

The major event in the last year was an away day in February, involving all five local PCTs, to look at their strategic plans and major proposals for the next few years.  Following on from this, the Committee has drawn up a programme of work for the next 18 months.  The Essex and Southend LINk was also involved in this event and the Committee continues to work closely with the LINk on matters of mutual interest.  A major area of work which the Committee has agreed to review is the dementia ‘explosion’.  The Community Wellbeing and Older Peoples P&SC will be working alongside the Committee in this review.

Increasingly much scrutiny work is handled at regional level, with initiatives from the Strategic Health Authority and the Specialised Commissioning Group.  Essex has held the chair of the Regional Health Chairs Forum (which comprises all 11 HOSC chairmen in the east of England) for some time and has played a major role in shaping the regional response to these initiatives.

SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Work has concentrated on undertaking a small number of major studies in depth.  These were (a) the review of night time street lighting; (b) two wheeler road safety; and (c) Essex Heritage.  These have been complex pieces of work, bringing about a raft of recommendations for a wide range of bodies.  

Committee members have shown a willingness to be innovative in their ways of working, trialling methods which can be extended across all the scrutiny structure.  As examples:-

· The Committee has made extensive use of the web casting system at County Hall to widen interest in its activities and has actively sought out views from the general public and local organisations.  The street lighting scrutiny received over 90 separate pieces of evidence and drew considerable interest around the country, with a number of authorities looking to see what Essex did before taking their own action.

· The Essex Heritage review has included a visit to Waltham Abbey and a Committee meeting in that town, rather than at County Hall, allowing local residents and organisations an opportunity for a face-to-face session with County Councillors.

· The Chairman and Deputy Chairman have participated in national conferences and been able to share examples of good practice which Essex might wish to adopt.

· Links have been established with Essex Police on road traffic initiatives the Force is involved with.

Having carried out this work, an important future role for the Committee will be monitoring the action taken on the recommendations.

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Whilst the Audit Committee does not undertake formal ‘scrutiny’, it is the Committee charged with overseeing governance and risk management arrangements of the Council.  It is also tasked with approving the Statement of Accounts at the end of each financial year.  The Audit Committee is responsible for overseeing the work of Internal and External Auditors.  It undertakes highly important work on behalf of the Council and enables the development of good practice in a number of crucial areas.

Over the last 12 months the Audit Committee has approved the Council’s Statement of Accounts (including the Annual Governance Statement).  It has also received and considered the following reports from the Audit Commission:

· The Annual Governance Report

· Essex Pension Fund 

· The Organisational Assessment and Use of Resources

· The Performance Outturn Report

· Certification of Claims and Returns 

· Final Accounts Memo

· Code of Practice and Statement of Responsibilities

The Audit Committee also oversees the implementation of the Internal Audit and Risk Management Strategies and approval of the Anti-fraud and Corruption Policy.  In addition to approving the internal audit plan, it received progress reports on the outcome of reviews from audit works and key risk issues from the Head of internal Audit & Risk Management.  These progress reports identified a myriad of control, financial and, governance matters that the Committee addressed.

Whilst the Audit Committee considers a diverse range of reports, this year it examined the accumulated balances held by schools across Essex and will continue to monitor this issue over the course of the next 12 months.  It also received a report from the Head of Internal Audit & Risk Management on the National Fraud Initiative (NFI).  The Audit Commission has run the NFI data matching exercise once every two years since 1996.  It compares sets of data to identify inconsistencies or other circumstances that might suggest fraud or error.  Participating bodies investigate the results from the NFI.  The Council was able to identify matches leading to a total of £121,517 in duplicate or erroneous payments.  Efforts were made to recover all funds.

Updated reports and their related actions plans are regularly submitted to allow the Audit Committee to monitor performance against specific targets and to ensure that any identified issues are progressing in the right direction.  A new corporate tracking mechanism is now in place that allows the Committee to monitor progress of all external audit inspections.  The Audit Committee is now in its third year.  It continues to fulfil its terms of reference for the Council and has a full forward plan of activities for 2010/11. 

AREA FORUMS

As part of their work, Area Forums have carried out scrutinies on behalf of other Committees where it was an important issue but of limited geographical interest.

In particular some useful work in relation to health has been carried out.  A protocol has been put in place to ensure that this work is carried out appropriately and within the terms of the different legislation that applies to health overview and scrutiny committees.
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